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Board Meeting Agenda 

Russ Baggerly, Director 
Mary Bergen, Director 
Bill Hicks, Director 

Pete Kaiser, Director 
James Word, Director 

CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
Meeting to be held at the 

Casitas Board Room 
1055 Ventura Ave. 

Oak View, CA 93022 
March 28, 2018 @ 3:00 P.M. 

Right to be heard:  Members of the public have a right to address the Board directly on any 
item of interest to the public which is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Board.  The 
request to be heard should be made immediately before the Board's consideration of the item. 
No action shall be taken on any item not appearing on the agenda unless the action is 
otherwise authorized by subdivision (b) of ¶54954.2 of the Government Code and except that 
members of a legislative body or its staff may briefly respond to statements made or questions 
posed by persons exercising their public testimony rights under section 54954.3 of the 
Government Code. 

1. Roll Call

2. Public comments (Items not on the agenda – three minute limit).

3. General Manager comments.

4. Board of Director comments.

5. Board of Director Verbal Reports on Meetings Attended.

6. Consent Agenda

a. Minutes from the March 14, 2018 meeting.
b. Memorandum from Quagga Mussel Committee Members Russ

Baggerly and Pete Kaiser regarding concerns and consequences
regarding the proposed sale of Table A water to United Water
Conservation District.

c. Revised Quagga Mussel Committee Minutes of February 26, 2018.
d. Recommend approval of Change Order No. 1 in the amount of

$5,010 to Oilfield Electric for District Office Lighting Replacement,
Specification 17-396.

e. Recommend approval of a purchase order to DTC in the amount of
$9,982.49 for the District and Recreation Phone System Upgrade.
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f. Recommend approval of a contract to Clean Lakes Inc. in the 
amount of $5,450 to prepare a Notice of Intent and Aquatic 
Pesticide Application Plan for coverage under the National Pollutant 
Discharge Elimination System Permit for Biological Pesticides and 
Residual Chemical Pesticide Applications from Aquatic Animal 
Invasive Species Control. 
 

  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Adopt Consent Agenda. 
 
7. Review of District Accounts Payable Report for the Period of 3/08/18 - 

3/22/18. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving report. 
 
8. Request by Mr. Robert Goddard for natural disaster relief of water 

consumption costs of $308.99. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving recommendation 
 
9. Request by Sue Peterson for natural disaster relief of the conservation 

penalty of $270.00. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving recommendation 
 
10. General Manager’s comments regarding March 2018 diversions. 
 
11. Recommend negotiation of a one year exchange of State Water Contract 

Table A Water between Casitas Municipal Water District and San 
Gorgonio Pass Water Agency. 

  
RECOMMENDED ACTION: Authorize and direct the General 
Manager to negotiate the terms of the exchange and return the 
contract to the board for consideration of approval. 

 
12. Request Ventura County Watershed Protection District to approve the one 

year assignment of State Water entitlements held by Ventura Water and 
Casitas Municipal Water District to an agency that is outside of Ventura 
County. 

 
RECOMMENDED ACTION: Direct the General Manager to issue a 
letter of request for approval to the Ventura County Watershed 
Protection District. 

 
13. Recommend approval of a Purchase Order to ERS Industrial Services, 

Inc. in the amount of $56,650.56 for the removal, cleaning and 
reinstallation of media in pressure filter #6.  

 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving recommendation 
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14. Information Items: 
 

a. Water Conservation February Update. 
b. Quagga Committee minutes. 
c. Finance Committee minutes. 
d. State Water Ad-hoc Committee. 
e. Investment Report. 
 

15. Adjournment. 
 
If you require special accommodations for attendance at or participation in this meeting, please 
notify our office 24 hours in advance at (805) 649-2251, ext. 113.  (Govt. Code Section 54954.1 
and 54954.2(a)). 
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Minutes of the Casitas Municipal Water District 

Board Meeting Held 
March 14, 2018 

 
A meeting of the Board of Directors was held March 14, 2018 at the Casitas 
Municipal Water District located at 1055 Ventura Ave. in Oak View, California. 
The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. President Word led the group in the 
flag salute. 
 
1. Roll Call 
 

Directors Baggerly, Word, Hicks, Bergen and Kaiser were present.  Also 
present were Steve Wickstrum, General Manager, Rebekah Vieira, Clerk of the 
Board, and Attorney, John Mathews.  There were seven staff members and 11 
members of the public in attendance.   
 
2. Public comments (Items not on the agenda – three minute limit). 
 

Michael Shapiro a resident of Ojai commented that there have been 
efforts to recognize water supplies awareness of the public but no new water 
projects have been presented by the board.  I first learned about water supply 
two years ago and not by this board.  Other than three sisters project that was 
developed by individuals other than this agency, you are relying on plans to 
conserve and that will cause our community to dry up.  Property values will 
plummet and city revenues will dry up.  You are more interested in doing status 
quo and are you prepared to close down the waterpark? You spent a million 
dollars in renovating this building and there are no live broadcasts of the 
meetings and your meetings are scheduled in the day.  You are arrogant and 
irresponsible.  
 

President Word commented in reference to additional water supply I hope 
you have read our newsletters, and the Ojai Valley News to see the steps we 
have taken. 
 

Ellen Sklarz discussed the website design and the difficulty in finding the 
parameters of each stage of the drought. At the OBGMA meeting you said you 
would determine the next drought stage next month and on the website it says 
July.  I wanted to see the chart. It is under the Water Efficiency Allocation 
Program on page 19 is where the water demand reduction measures can be 
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found.  She expressed that in redoing the website that this gets more user 
friendly and more readily available for the community. 
     
3. General Manager comments. 
 

Mr. Wickstrum introduced Julia Aranda as the new Engineering Manager 
adding that we are happy to have her on staff.   
 

Mr. Wickstrum then reported that we have had a little rainfall but it has not 
resulted in much movement of water into the canal.  We diverted 8-10 acre feet 
of water.   We met with Tico Mutual Water Company regarding their desire to 
make transitions to ourselves or Ventura River.  Future discussions will happen.  
We are working with Tico to try to help them work through their scenario. 
 
4. Board of Director comments.   
  

Director Baggerly requested that the Quagga Committee minutes in item 
ten be modified.  There is a statement that the board voted 5-0 against the 
purchase of Table A water sales and that is not the case.  The minutes of the 
meeting have a motion remanding the issue back to the Quagga Mussel 
Committee.  I would like to see them corrected and placed back on the agenda 
as a consent item.  I also sent a memo to President Word on March 2nd 
regarding the quagga mussel committee meeting and asked him to publish them 
today and that did not happen. I want these to be published with the revised 
minutes in consent agenda item as well.  I would also like to see a closed 
session item for state water project sale to another agency under real property 
negotiations.  Mr. Mathews stated he would need more information on that.  The 
real property section requires negotiations. 
 
5. Board of Director Verbal Reports on Meetings Attended. 
 

President Word discussed the positive meeting with the City of Ventura 
and we are meeting tomorrow with Calleguas.  Director Bergen added it was a 
positive meeting and there are possibilities but there are a lot of pieces and parts 
that need to happen.  President Word added we are all working toward the same 
goal. Director Hicks asked if any council members were involved and President 
Word replied no.  
 

Director Bergen reported her attendance at the Upper Ventura River GSA 
meeting and informed the board that the primary thing is to get the list of well 
owners and figure out water extraction and delineate big users from minimal 
users.  Director Baggerly said individual well owners may have to post extraction 
amounts with the department of water rights every year.  
 
6. Consent Agenda      ADOPTED 
  

a. Minutes from the February 28, 2018 meeting. 
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Director Bergen mentioned the typo on item 12 in the 3rd paragraph to be 
corrected. 

 
On the motion of Director Kaiser, seconded by Director Bergen, the 

consent agenda as corrected was passed by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
7. Review of District Accounts Payable Report for the Period of 2/22/18 - 

3/07/18.        APPROVED 
 
 On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Kaiser the 
Accounts Payable Report was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 
  ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
8. Proposed Fees and Charges for the Casitas Water Adventure at the Lake 

Casitas Recreation Area. 
 

a. Public Hearing 
 
President Word reported that this is the time and place to hear public 

comments on the proposed fees for the Casitas Water Adventure and asked the 
clerk of the board to read the names of the individuals who called or submitted 
comments regarding the proposed changes.  Ms. Vieira stated there were none.  
President Word then asked for the management report. Park Services Manager 
Carol Belser and Aquatics Supervisor Aaron Wall spoke to the board regarding 
the proposed fees and the need to cover their costs. Mr. Wickstrum added that 
the purpose of the water adventure was an answer to the public wanting a place 
to cool off and not being able to do so as a result of no body contact in the lake. 
Director Baggerly added that the concept of a swimming pool at the recreation 
area was part of the original project that was approved by congress.  It was 
controversial and what we have is a great substitute for a swimming pool. 

 
President Word opened the public hearing at 3:23 p.m.  asking for any 

public comments.  Seeing none, he closed the public hearing at 3:24 p.m. 
 

b. Resolution approving the Preliminary Assessment for the Restructuring 
and Revision in Fees and Charges for the Lake Casitas Recreation 
Area and Adopting the Notice of Exemption.   ADOPTED 

 
 The resolution was offered by Director Kaiser, seconded by Director Hicks 
and approved by the following roll call vote: 
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AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 
  ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
 Resolution is numbered 18-06 
 
9. Notice of preparation of a Draft Environmental Impact Report – State 

Water Interconnection Project – City of San Buenaventura. 
 

Mr. Wickstrum reported that tomorrow night at 6:00 pm in the Ventura City 
Council chambers there will be a presentation of the notice of a draft 
Environmental Impact Report for the State Water Interconnection Project.  This is 
the first phase and has been in the works for a year and a half now to start the 
first phase of the connection.  One year ago we approved over $200,000 in this 
study with Calleguas, The City of Ventura, United and ourselves to finance this 
study.  This is to receive public comment on the draft environmental impact 
report.  Please attend and see what has been done in the last year to get this 
work rolling. 
 

Director Baggerly mentioned that the notice does not mention growth 
inducement.  It will remain vulnerable if it is not reviewed. He also suggested that 
there are two alternatives, the water advisory group report as an alternative and 
bringing state water down the coast from Carpinteria as another. Director Kaiser 
suggested that the district provide written comments. 
 
 Director Kaiser moved that staff provide written comments.  This was 
seconded by Director Hicks and passed by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 
  ABSENT: Directors: None   
 
10. Information Items: 
 

a. Lake Casitas Monthly Status Report for February. 
b. Water Resources Minutes. 
c. Quagga Committee Minutes. 
d. Water Consumption Report. 
e. CFD No. 2013-1 (Ojai) Monthly Cost Analysis. 
f. Investment Report. 
 

11. Adjournment. 
 
 President Word adjourned the meeting at 3:42 p.m.      
 
 
 
      __________________________ 
      Mary Bergen, Secretary 



MEMORANDUM


To: Jim Word, President, CMWD Board of Directors

From: Russ Baggerly and Pete Kaiser, Quagga Mussel Committee Members

Date: March 2, 2018


Subject: Concerns and Consequences Regarding the Proposed Sale of Table A Water 
by CMWD to the United Water Conservation District (UWCD)


As you are aware, the proposal to sell Table A water to UWCD was discussed at the 
Casitas Municipal Water District’s regular Board meeting on February 14, 2018. After 
discussion, the Board sent the proposal to the Quagga Mussel Committee where it was 
reviewed on February 26th.  For reference, the deadline for Table A water allocation 
sales was February 15th at 12:01 am and the deadline for Table B water allocation 
sales is this coming March 15, at 12:01 am. At the committee meeting, representatives 
of UWCD expressed their desire to purchase Table A water from CMWD (even though 
the deadline for sale of Table A water had passed two weeks earlier).


As the meeting evolved, CMWD’s committee members clearly stated their concerns 
about the sale of State water which will become infested by Quagga Mussels as it 
passes through Pyramid and/or Castaic Lakes (which are already infested) and they are 
described herein for reference, as follows:


1. While the proposed agreement provides that CMWD would only take responsibility 
for scheduling the delivery of water from Pyramid Lake and/or Castaic Lake, the totality 
of the action (consisting of the water sale, transport and delivery) actually constitutes a 
Discretionary Project subject to CEQA and, therefore, an Initial Study and 
Environmental Impact Report is required (especially since the water in question will 
become infested with Quagga Mussels and represents a significant, unavoidable and 
unmitigatable impact).  Also,  the Initial Study and EIR must be made available for 
public review and comment before the proposed project is placed on the CMWD’s 
Board Agenda for action. Typically, for a project of this complexity, completing all the 
required steps would take about a year (not including legal challenges).


2. The proposed action to adopt an agreement for CMWD to sell Table A water orTable 
B water to UWCD would violate CDFG Code Section 2301(a)(1) because it could 
contribute to spreading Quagga Mussels within State waters. Thus, the proposed action 
could expose CMWD to legal jeopardy and significant financial liability which might far 
exceed any proceeds received from the proposed sale of Table A orTable B water. Also, 
CMWD may still be held liable for civil or criminal action until CDFW officially approves 
CMWD’s Quagga Mussel Control and Eradication Plan.

3. In addition, the proposed approval of an infested water sale by CMWD could result in 
exactly the opposite effect from what CMWD had been trying to accomplish over the 
last four years (by trying to prevent the spread of Quagga Mussels in Ventura County 
and, thus, protect Lake Casitas)!



4. The Committee concluded by discussing indemnification of CMWD by UWCD — in 
response, representatives of UWCD said they would take the concept of indemnification 
back to their Board.

In conclusion, it might be prudent for CMWD to send a letter to UWCD requesting them 
to continue an evaluation of the potential liabilities associated with facilitating the 
transport of contaminated water within State waters (per CDFG Code Section 2301(a)
(1)). 

Finally, please place this Memo (which includes a report of the Quagga Mussel 
Committee meeting held on February 26th) in the CMWD Agenda for the next Board of 
Directors’ meeting which is scheduled to be held on March 14, 2018.
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 

REVISED MINUTES 
Quagga Mussel Committee 

 
DATE:   March 22, 2018 
TO:        Board of Directors 
FROM:   General Manager, Steven E. Wickstrum 
Re:   Committee Meeting of February 26, 2018 
           
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW: 

    
1. Roll Call.    

Director Russ Baggerly 
Director Pete Kaiser  

 Steve Wickstrum, General Manager  
 Michael Flood, Assistant General Manager 
  
 Public: Bruce Dandy, Director, United Water Conservation District 
  Antony Emmert, Assistant General Manager, United Water Conservation District 
  Katherine Ayres, Associate Ecologist 
 

2. Public Comments.   None. 
 

3. Board/Management Comments.  None. 
 

4. General Manager Comments, 
The General Manager informed the Committee that that the cross-polarization microscope has 
been received by staff.  

 
5. Discussion and Overview of the Quagga Summit of January 25, 2018. 

The Committee discussed the information gathered from the Summit.  The General Manager has 
provided staff with specific notes that will improve observations and documentation of 
maintenance inspection actions.  It was apparent that the Department of Fish and Wildlife are 
progressing with the development of a template for rapid response planning, but no document was 
available at the time of the Summit. 
 

6. Discussion regarding Quagga Issues concerning Annual Table A Water Transfers. 
The General Manager stated that United has expressed interest in a one-year purchase of 2,863 
acre-feet of Casitas’ Table A water.  The purchase by United would be in-lieu of Casitas providing 
the water to the State’s Turn-back Pools A or B.  The purchase has been accomplished in the 
years prior to multi-year pools and prior to Lake Piru becoming infected with quagga mussels.  
During the Board meeting of February 14, 2018, the Board referred the United proposal to the 
Quagga committee for further consideration.   
 
Director Baggerly stated that the District cannot be complicit with any action that could be 
interpreted as moving quagga mussels closer to Lake Casitas, and that supplying water to Lake 
Piru for discharge into the Lower Piru Creek would result in quagga moving closer to Lake Casitas. 
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The Committee opened the discussion to the members of United in attendance.  Director Dandy 
expressed United’s position with quagga, an extended drought that has reduced Lake Piru to 
12,000 acre-feet in storage, and environmental requirements to release 7 cubic feet per second 
from the Santa Felicia Dam.  Director Dandy did not agree with Director Baggerly’s concern of 
liability resulting from the transfer of Table A water.  Mr. Emmert described various flow conditions 
that are likely to occur during the extension of the drought and that water could be applied to 
sections of Lower Piru Creek and Santa Clara River that would desiccate any quagga 
transmission.  Mr. Emmert suggested that there could be language changes to the draft 
agreement to indicate that the Table A water would only be released in a low flow manner and to 
locations where desiccation is likely to occur.  The Committee commented that there would also 
have to be an iron clad transfer of liability to United clause, if such a clause is possible. 

   
7. Discussion concerning Quagga infestation at Lake Piru. 

The Committee heard from Katherine Ayeres regarding quagga research and findings at Lake 
Piru.  The use of copper sulfate pentahydrate appears to be the preferred chemical for the 
treatment of quagga and a special local need permit is being pursued by United.   

 
8. Rapid Response Plan Update. 

The Committee was informed that staff is working on the permitting process. 
 

9. Discussion regarding a Ventura Watershed Reconnaissance and Actions. 
Director Kaiser asked if there is a need to perform a full reconnaissance of the watershed for 
quagga mussel and concerns he has regarding trespassing at Matilija Reservoir.  Fisheries staff is 
vigilant at observing any unusual aquatic species as they search for trout in the local watershed.  
The trespass is a concern and that Ventura County Watershed Protection District has been called 
several times regarding trespass at Matilija Dam and Reservoir.  Sheriff intervention may be 
necessary. 
 

10. Discussion concerning fish plantings at Lake Casitas. 
The Committee asked if there is a policy that states which fish hatcheries are acceptable to 
Casitas for the planting of trout.  Staff have worked closely with the Department of Fish and 
Wildlife and it is understood by all that only fish from the Fillmore Hatchery is accepted at Lake 
Casitas.  Any other hatchery must be checked by Casitas staff for non-presence of invasive 
species (quagga and zebra mussels) and only feed by a well water source.  It was suggested that 
this be considered for the Ordinance. 
 

 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 

TO:  STEVE WICKSTRUM, GENERAL MANAGER 
FROM: TODD EVANS, ASSISTANT CIVIL ENGINEER 
SUBJECT: DISTRICT OFFICE LIGHTING REPLACEMENT, SPECIFICATION 17-396 
  CHANGE ORDER #1 
DATE: MARCH 22, 2018 
 

RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors: 
 
Authorize the General Manager to execute Change Order No 1 in the amount of $5,010.00 
with Oilfield for said work and the Board authorize staff to proceed with the administration of 
the contract. 
 
BACKGROUND AND DISCUSSION: 
 
On November 15, 2017, The Board adopted a resolution accepting Oilfield Electric’s bid to 
replace the existing T-12 light fixtures with LED fixtures and automated controls.  The new 
system is designed to be in compliance with Title 24 requirements. 
 
On December 7th, 2017 the District signed an agreement with Oilfield Electric for $103,900.00 
to do the work. 
 
It was determined later that additional electrical outlets were needed in the Boardroom. During 
installation of the lighting portion of the project certain difficulties were encountered due to age 
and method of construction of the building. These factors resulted in the electricians having to 
spend additional time to affect the installation of the lighting. 
 
Oilfield Electric Company has successfully completed several projects for Casitas.  Their 
contractor license is current and they are currently registered with DIR. The project is 
Categorically Exempt from CEQA under Section 15301(a).  The FY 2017-18 Capital Budget 
includes $150,000 to complete the replacement of the office lighting.    
 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
CHANGE ORDER NO. 1 

DATE: March 21, 2018 
 

    PROJECT:  District Office Lighting Replacement Spec No. 17-396 

    CONTRACTOR:  Oilfield Electric  

    ADDRESS:  1801 N. Ventura Ave,  Ventura, CA 93001  
 

ITEM DESCRIPTION OF WORK UNIT 
PRICE 

TOTAL 

1 
 
2 
 

Installation of 5 additional duplex receptacles (Labor & Material) 

24 man hours needed for unforeseen installation difficulties and 
light sensor tweaking. 

 

LS 

$115/hr 

$2,250.00 

$2,760.00 

 

TOTAL AMOUNT OF CHANGE ORDER NO. 1                              $5,010.00  
 
ORIGINAL CONTRACT AMOUNTS           $103,900.00 
 
PREVIOUS APPROVED CHANGE ORDER AMOUNT                                           $ -0-     
 
NEW CONTRACT AMOUNT  $108,910.00   
 
EXTENSION OF CONTRACT TIME -0- DAYS 
 
 CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 
 
 APPROVED:___________________ 
 STEVEN E. WICKSTRUM 
 GENERAL MANAGER 
ACCEPTED:  
 
By:_____________________________________   DATE: ______________________________ 
 
 
 
Name Printed_____________________________ 































 

INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 

TO:    STEVE WICKSTRUM 

FROM:    SUSAN MCMAHON 

SUBJECT: PROPOSAL FOR PREPARATION OF THE AQUATIC ANIMAL INVASIVE 
SPECIES CONTROL PERMIT 

DATE:          MARCH 23, 2018 

 

Recommendation: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors approve the issuance of a contract to Clean 
Lakes Inc. to prepare a Notice of Intent (NOI) and Aquatic Pesticide Application Plan 
(APAP) for Coverage under The National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System 
(NPDES) Permit for Biological Pesticides and Residual Chemical Pesticide Applications 
from Aquatic Animal Invasive Species Control. 
 
Clean lakes Inc. has provided a proposal offering these services at the cost of $5,450. 
 
Discussion: 
 
Casitas has taken a proactive approach to the serious problem of quagga mussel 
establishment in locations geographically close to Lake Casitas. Obtaining the permit is a 
complicated process that needs to be done well before any detections in order to 
implement the Rapid Response Plan quickly. Also, Casitas staff and chemical applicators 
need familiarity with the permit in order to comply with the conditions of the permit. 
Clean Lakes Lakes Inc. is well qualified to perform this task. 
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
                                                Inter-Office Memorandum 
 
 
DATE:  March 20, 2018 
 
TO:         Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Denise Collin - Accounting Manager 
 
Re:  Natural Disaster Relief – Robert Goddard 
  10239 Ojai Santa Paula Road, Ojai 
  Account Number: 70-00582-00 
           

RECOMMENDATION: 
 
Approve Natural Disaster Relief request and reduce December’s water consumption from 542 
units to 271 units, giving Relief of: $308.89. 
 

BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW: 

 
Mr. Goddard’s property at 10239 Ojai Santa Paula Road was damaged by the Thomas Fire on 
December 5, 2017.  
 
During the 45 minutes of time he evacuated while the fires burned through and passed, the fires 
had melted most of the above ground valve junction and stand pipes, stating that there where 
hundreds of spot fires burning” and that “water was gushing everywhere”.  Mr. Goddard also 
explained that it took five days of “vigilant water application to extinguish the fires”.   
 
Mr. Goddard, for health reasons was required to evacuate to Los Angeles while most of the 
repairs were done, but all the leaks were finally repaired.  
 
Mr. Goddard was not billed a Water Conservation Charge in December as the District did not 
charge any of the customers for the month because of the fires, however he was charged 542 
units of water to extinguish the fires. 
 
Mr. Goddard requests that a 50% reduction be granted on his consumption from 542 units to 
271 units.  This would reduce Mr. Goddard’s consumption from $604.28 to $308.89.    
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
                                                Inter-Office Memorandum 
 
 
DATE:  March 20, 2018 
 
TO:         Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Denise Collin - Accounting Manager 
 
Re:  Natural Disaster Relief – Sue Peterson 
  8113 Puesta Del Sol, Carpinteria 
  Account Number: 91-08303-03 
           

RECOMMENDATION: 
 
Approve the Natural Disaster Relief request due to mud flows and waive the Water 
Conservation Penalty of $270.00. 
 

BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW: 

 
Due to the National Disaster flood and mud flows in January 2018, Ms. Patterson was required 
to clean up her home from a mudslide caused by severe debris flow within the Rincon Creek.  
Ms. Peterson has paid her water consumption but requests the Conservation Penalty of 
$270.00 be waived due to the Natural Disaster. 
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MEMORANDUM 
_________________________________________________________________________ 

TO:   Board of Directors 

From:  Steven E. Wickstrum, General Manager 

RE: State Water Project Contract – 2018 Table A Exchange to San Gorgonio Pass 
Water Agency (SGPWA). 

Date:   March 22, 2018 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

RECOMMENDATION:  

Direct staff to develop a 2018 SWP Table A exchange proposal and contract with San 
Gorgonio Pass Water Agency (SGPWA) and bring back the proposal to the Board of 
Directors for review and consideration of authorization. 

BACKGROUND:   
 
During recent months, the City of Ventura has initiated discussion for a one-year, 2018, 
exchange agreement for State Water Project Table A with another State Water Contractor, 
San Gorgonio Pass Water Agency (SGPWA). Casitas MWD staff has obtained a copy of 
SGPWA’s initial terms (i.e. term sheet) that the City of Ventura has been provided and its 
terms are summarized below. 
 
Casitas MWD staff has also made contact with Jeff Davis, General Manager of SGPWA, who 
has indicated that SGPWA is willing to extend these same terms to Casitas MWD. 
 
The ad-hoc State Water Project Committee reviewed these terms at their meeting of March 
20, 2018 and recommended bringing these terms to the full Board of Directors for 
consideration.   
 
It is recognized that the Casitas MWD must receive approval from the Ventura County 
Watershed Protection District prior to an assignment or commitment of the water to any 
agency outside of Ventura County. 

 
DISCUSSSION: 
 
The terms that SGPWA is offering the City of Ventura (City) are summarized as follows: 
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1. Exchange of all of the City’s portion of the 2018 Table A allocation from the State of 
California Department of Water Resources regardless of the final allocation 
percentage. 

2. Payment of 100% of the City’s portion of the Transportation Capital and Minimum as 
well as the Conservation Capital and Minimum. (Casitas MWD’s share of the 2018 
estimate is approx. $730,000.00) 

3. Return to the City of 40% of all Table A water transferred, possibly within the next ten 
years. 

4. SGPWA to pay all DWR variable rate costs for the delivery of the exchanged water to 
their service area; the City to pay the DWR variable costs of all water returned. 

5. Ten year term of the exchange contract with a provision to extend if needed. 
6. SGPWA to complete CEQA for their service area. 

 
Other considerations: 
 

1. DWR 2018 Turnback Pool Program:  
 
Casitas MWD typically sells its Table A allocation in the DWR’s Turnback Pools which 
had prices of $34.74/AF for Pool A and $17.37/AF for Pool B providing a total of 
$34,740.00 and $17,370.00 respectively under the current Table A allocation of 1,000 
AF. The deadlines for sale in both pools for the DWR’s program have passed and no 
water was offered for sale from any of the State Water Contractors. 
 

2. United Water Conservation District Proposal:  
 
The United Water Conservation District (UWCD) has proposed to purchase a portion 
of Casitas MWD’s SWP Table A allocation (up to 2,750/AF) at a price of $34.74/AF. 
 

3. Leave Casitas MWD’s 2018 Table A Allocation in San Luis Reservoir:  
 
The District could choose to leave the 2018 Table A allocation in storage at the DWR’s 
San Luis Reservoir for carryover into a future year. Per the DWR contract, up to 5,000 
AF of the total 20,000 AF full Table A allocation could currently be stored this year. 
 

CONCLUSION:  
 
Casitas MWD could recover as much as $730,000.00 of its SWP contract costs as well as 
receive the return of 40% of the water exchanged with SGPWA in a future year. The City of 
Ventura has characterized this a storage program for delivery of their portion of SWP Table A 
once the interconnection with Calleguas has been completed. The level of effort for Casitas 
MWD to enter into an agreement with SGPWA under the same terms as the City of Ventura 
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would be considered minimal and could be brought back to the Board of Directors for 
consideration in the next few months. 
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MEMORANDUM 
_________________________________________________________________________ 

TO:   Board of Directors 

From:  Steven E. Wickstrum, General Manager 

RE: State Water Project Contract – 2018 Table A Exchange to San Gorgonio Pass 
Water Agency (SGPWA) – Ventura County Watershed Protection District 
(VCWPD) Approval Request 

Date:   March 22, 2018 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

RECOMMENDATION:  

As part of the proposed 2018 SWP Table A exchange proposal with San Gorgonio 
Pass Water Agency (SGPWA), direct Casitas MWD staff to request approval from the 
Ventura County Watershed Protection District (VCWPD) as per Section 5 of the 
assignment agreement between the District and the VCWPD for both Casitas MWD 
and the City of Ventura’s Table A exchange proposals. 

BACKGROUND:   
 

1. As per Section 5 ‘Assignment’ of the contract between Casitas MWD and VCWPD 
(formerly the VCFCD), Casitas MWD must obtain prior approval from VCWPD for any 
State Water Project water committed to any agency outside Ventura County. 
 
 

DISCUSSSION: 
 

1. The terms that SGPWA is offering the City of Ventura (City) includes a provision for 
approval from the Ventura County Watershed Protection District. In pursuing exchange 
proposals, Casitas MWD would accomplish this approval with a letter request to the 
VCWPD. The proposed letter is attached. 
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March XX, 2018 

Glenn Shepard, Director 
Ventura County Watershed Protection District 
800 South Victoria Avenue 
Ventura, CA 93009-1600 
 
Re: Approval of 2018 State Water Project Table A Water Exchange with San Gorgonio Pass 
Water Agency 
 
Casitas Municipal Water District (Casitas) and the City of Ventura (City) are proposing an 
exchange of their 2018 SWP Table A water with the San Gorgonio Pass Water Agency 
(SGPWA). This Table A exchange will have the following terms: 
 

1. SGPWA will take delivery of the 2018 Table A allocation of both Casitas and the City 
in the amount of the final 2018 allocation provided by the Department of Water 
Resources. This amount is currently 20% which equates to 3,000 AF. 
 

2. SGPWA will make payment to Casitas and the City an amount equivalent to each 
agency’s portion of the 2018 State Water Project Transportation & Conservation 
Capital and Minimum charges which equates to a combined total of roughly 
$2,000,000.00. 
 

3. Return of 40% of the 2018 Table A water exchanged to Casitas and the City within the 
next ten years. 
 

4. Each party will be responsible for the related DWR variable costs at the time of 
delivery or return. 
 

As per Section 5 of the Ventura County Flood Control District State Water Project assignment 
agreement, Casitas requests that the VCWPD draft and execute a letter approving this 
exchange with SGPWA to be addressed to Casitas which is to be used only in conjunction 
with the 2018 exchange agreement with SGPWA. 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
MEMORANDUM 

TO:  STEVE WICKSTRUM, GENERAL MANAGER 
FROM: MICHAEL SHIELDS, OPERATIONS & MAINTENANCE MANAGER 
SUBJECT: CONTRACT AWARD – MEDIA CLEANING FILTER #6 
DATE: MARCH 21, 2018 
 

 
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors approve a purchase order to ERS Industrial 
Services, Inc. in the amount of $56,650.56 for the removal, cleaning and reinstallation of 
media in pressure filter #6. The above project also includes the purchase of supplemental 
filter media (81 cubic feet of fine garnet / 180 cubic feet of anthracite) required to return the 
filter media layers to original specifications. 
 
 
BACKGROUND:  
 
The Marion Walker Filtration Plant has 8 pressure filters, which have been in operation for 
over 20 years. In order to maintain optimum filter performance and ensure that the media 
continues to meet performance standards, operations and treatment staff have developed 
an ongoing preventative maintenance program. Prior media cleaning jobs have been 
performed over the past five years. The FY 2017/18 capital budget (GL# 11-5-54-5940-00) 
contains funds for the above work; the project is $1,650.56 over budget. 
 
The project was advertised on the district’s website, two contractors performed the onsite 
mandatory job walk; ERS Industrial Services, Inc. was the lowest responsible bidder. The 
work required to remove, clean, store, and install the media is specialized. ERS Industrial 
Services is fully aware of the project requirements. They have completed numerous filter 
projects of similar scope for Casitas throughout the past 10 years and have demonstrated 
quality workmanship.  
 
ERS has an active contractor’s license and is registered with the Department of Industrial 
Relations. 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
MEMORANDUM 

TO:  STEVE WICKSTRUM, GENERAL MANAGER  
FROM: RON MERCKLING, PUBLIC AFFAIRS/RESOURCE MANAGER  
SUBJECT: WATER CONSERVATION FEBRUARY 2018 UPDATE 
DATE: MARCH 16, 2018 
 
 
During February 2018, the following activities were completed by the Water Conservation 
Department: 
 

• Facebook and Website updates 
• UWMP development – ongoing 
• Entire team working on Ojai allocation assignments 
• Worked on newsletter 
• Media interviews: 

o Spoke with Perry Van Houten, OVN, article on water usage during fire Feb. 
19 

o Spoke with Michelaina Johnson, Water Deeply, Drought article ran Feb. 8  
• Managing Cross-connection control program, working on upgrades to program 

o 264 letters 
o 27 calls/emails 
o 1 backflow survey 

• State Water Resources Control Board monthly report filed  
• Turf Removal program – 1 new applicants in February 
• Continued meetings and phone calls with customers regarding allocation program 
• 3 water surveys completed 
• Demonstration garden work in front of main office - plantings and maintenance 

direction given 
• Responded to 8 water waste reports. Some of these reports required site visits, 

phone calls, coordinating with other agencies, and mailings 
• Rebates 

o 1 Weather based controller rebate 
o 3 High Efficiency Toilets 
o 5 High Efficiency Washing Machine rebates 

• Landscape sign program – 1 new signs distributed this month 
• Water Conservation Advertising: 

o 4 ads in OVN paper and website ads 
o 1 Facebook ad 
o Bill message 
o Call-EM-ALL for shut-down by O&M 



• Attended the following meetings: 
 Regrowing from the Ashes: An Opportunity to Reestablish & Reclaim 

Our California Landscape. Water Conservation Workshop – February 
24 
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 

MINUTES 
Quagga Mussel Committee 

 
DATE:   March 22, 2018 
TO:        Board of Directors 
FROM:   General Manager, Steven E. Wickstrum 
Re:   Committee Meeting of March 19, 2018 
           
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW: 

    
1. Roll Call.    

Director Russ Baggerly 
Director Pete Kaiser  

 Steve Wickstrum, General Manager  
 Carol Belser, Park Services Manager 
 Joe Evans, Division Manager 
 RJ Faddis, Park Services Officer III 
  
 Public: Katherine Ayres, Associate Ecologist, United Water Conservation District 
 

2. Public Comments.   None. 
 

3. Board/Management Comments.   
Director Baggerly commented that the Lake Casitas monitoring by the County has not changed in 
the last five days.  Director Baggerly also asked if the District would consider sponsorship of the 
$45 lifeguard training fee for low income persons. 
 
Director Kaiser asked if the staff is ready for the impending storm. 
 

4. General Manager Comments,  None. 
 
5. Proposal for the preparation of the Notice of Intent and Aquatic Pesticide application Plan. 

The General Manager presented that Susan McMahon, Laboratory Supervisor, has requested the 
assistance of Clean Lakes Inc. to prepare the Notice of Intent and Aquatic Pesticide Application 
Plan for the service amount of $5,450.  The Committee discussed the purpose of the proposal and 
suggested moving this item to the Board for consideration of approval.   
 

6. Discussion regarding fish planting policy. 
Carol Belser presented the protocol that is followed to review and approve sources of fish 
plantings.  The Committee concluded that this protocol shall remain as such and not be 
memorialized in a policy or ordinance.  The Department has assured Casitas that only fish from 
Fillmore Fish Hatchery will be delivered to Lake Casitas. 

   
7. Discussion of California Department of Fish and Wildlife’s review and/or approval of 

Casitas’ Quagga Mussel Control and Eradication Plan and the Rapid Response Plan. 
Carol Belser presented an overview of each of the cited documents that the Department of Fish 
and Wildlife have reviewed and responded to.  The Rapid response Plan has been approved by 
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the Casitas Board and waiting any revisions from the Department of Fish and Wildlife.  It was 
suggested that staff write a letter to request approval of the Rapid Response Plan, in accordance 
with Fish and Wildlife Code 2301.  Director Baggerly asked for a review by counsel of the 
requirements of 2301 to assure Casitas compliance. 

 
8. CFWD Annual Report per Title 14 672.1. 

Carol Belser reported that the report had been submitted in a timely manner to the CDFW. 
 

9. Update on timeline/schedule for monitoring and reporting of sampling sites in Lake and 
Ventura River watershed. 
The tasks have been bifurcated between the Lake and the Ventura River.  The Committee 
reviewed the data gathered in the past and noted that some recent observations need to be 
documented.  The Committee asked to have a report come back to the committee.  Carol Belser 
offered Lake staff to take over Lake substrate monitoring, with the provision that Fisheries staff will 
continue with Matilija Reservoir substrate monitoring. 
 

10. Update on Potash Utilization Approval from California Agencies. 
Director Baggerly asked Katherine Ayres about the eradication components being considered by 
United Water Conservation District.  The Committee had a discussion regarding the application of 
potash and Earth Tec (copper sulfate pentahydrate), and United’s development of a consultant 
team to oversee permitting.  Due to the conductivity of the water in Lake Piru, potash is not likely 
to be preferred eradication method.  It was reported that recent quagga sampling in Pyramid and 
Castaic Lakes have not resulted in another finding of quagga.  
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 

MINUTES 
Finance Committee 

 
DATE:    February 22, 2018 
TO:         Board of Directors 
FROM:  General Manager, Steve Wickstrum 
Re:    Finance Committee Meeting of February 16, 2018, at 1000 hours. 
           
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW: 

    
1. Roll Call.    

Director Peter Kaiser and Director Jim Word 
 General Manager, Steve Wickstrum 
 Assistant General Manager, Michael Flood 
 Accounting Manager/Treasurer, Denise Collin 
 

 Public:  Ms. Sue Peterson 
 
2. Public Comments.  None. 

 
3. Board/Management comments.   

Director Word informed the Committee of dates that he is not available to meet and suggestion of 
a changed meeting date, rescheduling from June 15th to June 1st. 
 
The General Manager reported that the District received notification of earnings of $12,756.25 
from Enernoc.  The earnings are for the interruptible electrical service at Rincon Pump Plant. 
 
The general manager has a request from Kevin Nguyen, Information System/Administrator, to 
have the Finance Committee consider his recommendation to update the telephone system 
servers for the amount of $9,982.48.  This item is not budgeted but highly recommended to keep 
the current phone system working properly.  This item will be moved to the Board for 
consideration of approval. 
 

4. Review of the Financial Statements for December 2017.  
The Committee reviewed the financial statement with no changes or issues. A specific question 
was asked and answered regarding budgets for Engineering and Pipeline sections. The increase 
in expenses is related to the State Water Intertie and the increase in asphalt surface repairs. 

 
5. Review of the December 2017 Consumption Report. 

The Committee commented on the water demand numbers that are showing a trend similar to FY 
2016-17, with a notable reduction in several classifications of water service.  
 

6. Request of Carin Kally for relief of her January 2018 Water Conservation Penalty of $85.00. 
Denise Collin reported that the request has been withdrawn by Mrs. Kally.  No further action. 
   

7. Request from Robert Goddard for relief of his Water consumption of 542 Units for $604.28. 
Denise Collin provided the Committee with a letter stating that the water use was caused by 
pipelines that had been melted during the Thomas Fire and five days of fighting various spot fires 
on his property.  Mr. Goddard has requested a 50 percent reduction in the water consumption.  
This item will move forward to the Board for consideration of relief.  The conservation penalty is 
waived district-wide for December 2017 over-allocation water use. 
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8. Request of Sue Patterson for relief of her January Water Conservation Penalty of $270.00. 

Ms. Patterson presented her request for relief based on water used to address the flood damage 
that inundated her home on January 9, 2018.  This request will be moved to the consideration of 
the Board. 
 

9. Review of the Manager Recommended 2018/2019 Fiscal Year Budget. 
The Committee was presented an initial draft of the Budget for their review and adjustments in 
future Finance Committee meetings.    The Committee reviewed the basis for budget 
assumptions for revenue and expenses. Additional projects for the Ojai water system are 
forthcoming with the anticipation of the consultants completing the Ojai water system 
assessment.  
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 

State Water Ad-hoc Committee 
 
DATE:  March 22, 2018 
TO:         Board of Directors 
FROM: General Manager, Steven E. Wickstrum 
 
Re:  Overview of the State Water Ad-hoc Committee 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
DISCUSSION:    
The purpose of this memorandum is to update the Board of Directors on the progress 
of the State Water Ad-hoc Committee. 
 
On March 13, 2018, the Committee met with Kevin Brown, General Manager of Ventura 
Water, and staff, to discuss the intertie project, concepts for in-lieu water deliveries, and 
Ventura Water’s interest in a Table A water exchange.. 
 
On March 15, 2018, the Committee met with Susan Mulligan, General Manager of 
Calleguas Municipal Water District, and Thomas Slosson, President of the Calleguas 
Board of Directors, to discuss the intertie project, an initial discussion concerning the 
development of an emergency water supply in Lake Casitas, and Calleguas’ emergency 
water study that is in progress of being developed by Kennedy/Jenks consultants.  The 
Casitas storage may be considered as an option for the study. 
 
On March 20, 2018, the Committee met to discuss the prior meetings and options for 
Table A entitlement.  Staff will pursue information regarding the proposal for an 
exchange of table A water with San Gorgonio Pass Water Agency.  
 
 
State Water Ad-hoc Committee:  Jim Word, Mary Bergen, Seven Wickstrum, and 
Michael Flood 



   CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT

TREASURER'S MONTHLY REPORT OF INVESTMENTS

03/20/18

 

Type of Date of Adjusted Current Rate of Date of % of Days to

Invest Institution CUSIP Maturity Cost Mkt Value Interest Deposit Portfolio Maturity

*TB Farmer MAC 31315PYF0 5/2/2028 $512,008 $485,565 2.925% 11/20/2017 2.42% 3642

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EGZW8 10/25/2024 $833,918 $785,255 2.014% 10/25/2016 3.91% 2375

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 31331VWN2 4/13/2026 $901,150 $834,891 1.901% 5/9/2016 4.16% 2903

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EFK71 3/9/2026 $852,219 $816,068 2.790% 3/28/2016 4.07% 2869

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EFYH4 2/8/2027 $1,013,516 $964,800 3.000% 3/24/2016 4.81% 3198

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EGWD 9/29/2027 $694,629 $634,204 2.354% 11/17/2016 3.16% 3429

*TB Farmer MAC 3133EEPH7 2/12/2029 $480,193 $453,861 2.710% 11/20/2017 2.26% 3922

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A3DL 9/8/2023 $1,569,757 $1,465,035 1.486% 10/13/2016 7.30% 1968

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 313379EE5 6/14/2019 $1,358,225 $1,339,997 1.625% 10/3/2012 6.68% 444

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A0EN 12/10/2021 $532,122 $504,115 1.107% 5/9/2016 2.51% 1340

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A5R35 6/13/2025 $761,516 $709,730 2.875% 2/19/2016 3.54% 2603

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 313383YJ4 9/8/2023 $462,529 $428,388 1.203% 7/14/2016 2.13% 1968

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A5VW6 7/10/2025 $1,022,679 $975,720 2.360% 5/10/2017 4.86% 2630

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130AIXJ2 6/14/2024 $921,992 $844,324 2.875% 8/2/2016 4.21% 2244

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3133XFKF 6/11/2021 $632,866 $613,379 5.625% 1/16/2013 3.06% 1161

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3137EADB 1/13/2022 $673,686 $657,592 2.375% 9/8/2014 3.28% 1373

*TB Federal National Assn 31315P2J7 5/1/2024 $791,133 $745,510 1.721% 5/1/2016 3.71% 2201

*TB Federal National Assn 3135G0ZR 9/6/2024 $1,468,730 $1,376,349 2.625% 5/25/2016 6.86% 2326

*TB Federal National Assn 3135G0K3 4/24/2026 $2,527,363 $2,343,975 2.125% 5/25/2016 11.68% 2914

*TB US Treasury Inflation Index NTS 912828JE1 7/15/2018 $1,149,047 $1,159,249 1.375% 7/6/2010 5.77% 115

*TB US Treasury Inflation Index NTS 912828MF 1/15/2020 $1,150,522 $1,168,494 1.375% 11/18/2015 5.82% 655

*TB US Treasury Note 912828WE 11/15/2023 $768,037 $767,394 2.750% 12/13/2013 3.82% 2035

Accrued Interest $126,012

Total in Gov't Sec. (11-00-1055-00&1065) $21,203,849 $20,073,896 99.98%

Total Certificates of Deposit: (11.13506) $0 $0 0.00%

** LAIF as of:  (11-00-1050-00) N/A $452 $452 1.07% Estimated 0.00%

*** COVI as of: (11-00-1060-00) N/A $2,881 $2,881 1.15% Estimated 0.01%

TOTAL FUNDS INVESTED $21,207,182 $20,077,229 100.00%

Total Funds Invested last report $21,076,416 $20,204,776

Total Funds Invested 1 Yr. Ago $20,179,287 $19,517,955

**** CASH IN BANK (11-00-1000-00) EST. $2,856,210 $2,856,210

CASH IN Western Asset Money Market $9 $9 0.19%

TOTAL CASH & INVESTMENTS $24,063,401 $22,933,447

TOTAL CASH & INVESTMENTS 1 YR AGO $25,610,869 $24,949,537

*CD CD - Certificate of Deposit

*TB TB - Federal Treasury Bonds or Bills 

** Local Agency Investment Fund 

*** County of Ventura Investment Fund

Estimated interest rate, actual not due at present time.

**** Cash in bank

No investments were made pursuant to subdivision (i) of Section 53601, Section 53601.1 

and subdivision (i) Section 53635 of the Government Code.

All investments were made in accordance with the Treasurer's annual statement of 

investment policy.
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